DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 20 December 2007

Mark Jones
24 December 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Corina Ciobanu
	Zunia Hurst
	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn

	Elizabeth Ponsonby
	Meena Savla
	Julia Clarke #
	Irene McDermott #

	Caroline Johnson ^
	
	
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Gallow
	Avi Gupta

	Bernie Tipple
	Richard Walker
	Suzanne Novak #
	Richard Jones #

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT 
	

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones
	Write to Katrina Hall asking that a Job Description and referral criteria for the Community Matrons are finalised without delay
	10 Jan 08

	Mary McMinn
	Set up a study day to provide practices with further information about the new diabetic service.
	Jan 08

	Mary McMinn
	Suggest some suitable audits for inclusion in an interim programme to mange the acute commissioning budget.
	Jan 08

	Mary McMinn
	Contact Richard Garlick, extending an open invitation to provide public health input to our meetings next year.
	Jan 08


From the last meeting:

	Mark Jones
	Consider engaging a consultant to help identify the best structures for DacCom, including our needs to recruit support staff.
	Dec 07

	Mary McMinn
	Lead the development of a business plan for 2008/9
	Dec 07

	Mary McMinn
	Communicate with Mike Edwards and Richard Jones and attempt to resolve the issue regarding reimbursement for work done as PCT Prescribing Lead.
	Done.  The PCT has terminated their arrangement with Zunia and will pay for work done to this point.  DacCom will commission and pay for future activity.

	Suzanne Novak
	Work with Pani Sissou / Dorothy Pluck and the PCT to ensure the proposal for provision of general surgery at Rothschild House is made ready for submission to the PBC Governance Sub-Committee.
	Dec 07

	Zunia Hurst
	Invite the Community Matrons to provide a nursing representative as an associate member of the Executive.
	Done.  Julia Clarke and Irene McDermott will cover the Executive meetings between them.

	Janice Omar / Suzanne Novak
	Coordinate the preparation of a training plan to define and communicate our expectations regarding budget data analysis etc in the practices.
	Done.  HIDAS training and budget training sessions have been arranged for the Practice Managers.  We will have to define separately how we want these skills to be used.


2. Nursing representation for DacCom

Julia Clarke and Irene McDermott are our Community Matrons and, since many of our projects have an impact on Community Nursing, they are well placed to provide a nursing input for the Executive.  Julia and Irene will cover the Executive meetings between them.

Julia and Irene are employed by West Herts PCT Provider Services.  They do not yet have an agreed Job Description and referral criteria are not yet in place.  They have been instructed to defer contact with practices until these documents are completed.  Currently they work with practices with whom they have worked before in previous roles.  This situation is unacceptable.  Poor use is being made of a potentially very valuable resource and service provision is inequitable between practices.  Mark will write to Katrina Hall (copy to Anne Walker and Peter Graves) asking that a Job Description and referral criteria are finalised without delay.

3. Options for Recruitment and Reorganisation

We have agreed to engage an external consultant to help us define recruitment needs and organisational changes to improve our effectiveness.  We have agreed a budget of £10k, which should be sufficient to purchase at least 10 days consultancy.  This should be enough to interview key players and develop recommendations.  Mark has produced a discussion document, which was agreed as an appropriate briefing paper.

Mark will contact the organisations engaged by the DoH to support the “World Class Commissioning” initiative and ask for quotations.

Caroline noted that a number of people who have been supporting the PPI initiative are becoming available.  Some of these might be suitable candidates to fill the PBC Support Manager post.

4. Reconfiguration of the diabetes service into primary care

The new retinal screening service will start early in the New Year.  Elizabeth has written to the provider expressing our reservations about the site in Grovehill and our wish to commission the service from a more accessible location.  The response was that irrespective of our concerns the service would start in Grovehill.  We will press the point.  We believe it is a high priority to make this important service accessible to all Dacorum residents.  We also believe as commissioners we should be able to influence the decision.  We will express our displeasure at being treated with such contempt, and thus provide an opportunity for further humiliation.

The pace at which the database is populated by the practices will determine the precise start date for the new service.  Most practices in Dacorum have decided that they do not need to inform patients of the transfer of data.

Some details of the population to be screened have yet to be resolved.  Of patients on the diabetic register, some are too old, some are too blind and some are covered by retinal examination elsewhere.

A small steering group will oversee the new service.  PBC groups and practice managers will be represented.

Rapid progress has been made in the broader project to redesign the diabetic care pathway.  A care model for diabetes has been drafted, and this has support from the hospital consultants.  Leads from DacCom, WatCom, StahCom and The Red House have agreed to implement the model in their localities.  The redesigned service transfers the majority of provision into primary care.

Moira McGrath is supporting the project as the PCT commissioner.  However, there is not yet an agreement with her about an appropriate procurement route.  Moira has advised that existing contracts with the hospital Trust can be modified.  Clinical leads are concerned that this will undermine the shift to primary care.

An assessment has been done of practices capability to handle diabetic patients.  Results varied.  Some practices felt confident of coping with almost all patients (although Colin Johnston does not agree).  Others say they are de-skilled.  The role of community clinics and nurses will be critical to support practices in this latter group.  A study day will be organised to provide practices with further information about the new service.  Mary will set this up.

There are significant financial risks in the service redesign.  Work has still to be done to specify the business case.  This should include work to minimise or mitigate financial risk, providing a cost-effective service whilst ensuring good clinical care.  Adequate cost data are essential to support this activity, but the data are not yet available.

We will need mechanisms to ensure a good standard of service provision is maintained in primary care.  A LES may be appropriate to fund extra work done.  Elizabeth will circulate estimates of the likely demand for time and resources in the practices.

The service design group will now be disbanded, having done its job.  An implementation group should take its place. This should include patient representation and management support.  We have already identified management lead(s) to support Elizabeth.

5. Referral management strategy

We are managing a budget of £72 million for acute commissioning.  We have urged practices, through the practice visits, to audit their own referrals.  We provide data on budgets and expenditure to facilitate this.  A number of one-off audits have been done at the PCT’s request.  We have no evidence of inappropriate referrals.  But we cannot demonstrate a robust audit regime proportionate to our financial responsibility.

Referral management was identified as a project in our business plan.  We argued that very substantial savings (up to £1 million per year) could be achieved through an innovative and pro-active management strategy (PARS).  For reasons communicated elsewhere we do not have the option to progress PARS at present.

Mark urged the group to consider an interim strategy involving carefully targeted data analysis.  Our identified referral management leads should drive this.  Each month, the practices should be asked to complete a small, precisely defined audit, and to report results to the lead.  The lead should collate results, draw conclusions and identify action if and when this is needed.  This information should be communicated back to the practices.  Practices are funded to do this work (through the PBC LES) and have committed to do so in their Agreements with DacCom.  Next year, payments to practices could be linked to completion of the work.

Such a programme would document our commitment to managing our budget.  If no action were required this would demonstrate a healthy regime of management within the practices.  If actions were needed these could generate savings from which we could fund other services.

Mary will suggest some suitable audits.

6. Actions from West Herts Leads

· A local cancer network has been proposed – this would be better directed to the Locality Meeting than to DacCom.

· The PCT has asked us to produce elective care plans for 2008/9.  Mary will update the business plan we created last year.

· Mark has offered to work with Andrew Parker on the PCT’s plan to extend GP Access.  Mark will endeavour to represent the practical issues involved, and will also be mindful of recent advice received from the LMC.

7. Public Health representation

We understand we should have public health representation to achieve and maintain level 3 performance.  Mary will contact Richard Garlick, extending an open invitation to our meetings next year.

8. Commissioning plans for 2008/9

Mary is working hard to document our plans on the timelines dictated by the PCT budget cycle.

9. Next meeting:

Thursday 10 January 2007

From 1pm to 2.30pm at Fernville Surgery (lunch from 12.30pm)
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